
CULTURAL DIVERSITY AND TEACHER TRAINING

Robert D. Meade

Center for Cross-Cultural Research
Western Washington University
Bellingham, Washington 98225,  U. S. A.

Until just a few years ago, schools in most parts of the world  taught 
students who were culturally and ethnically homogeneous.  Most nations 
were made up of peoples from the same ethnic backgrounds and education 
as well as all other kinds of human interactions were predicated  on a 
common set of cultural norms.  It was the assumed goal of the schools 
to do its part in building on the common acculturation that had already 
begun in the home and other institutions of the nation.   Behavioral 
sciences have long recognized that schools are second only to the home 
in developing these cultural norms.  Teachers were therefore expected  
expected to incorporate cultural  norms both formally  as well as 
informally in their classroom activities. Such educational practices 
resulted in developing the individualís personality in the same way as 
others in the culture had developed.  Thus, the studentsí education was 
predicated not only on the needs of the community at any given time but 
also the expected needs of the student in the future.

Increasingly, however, and especially since World War II, cultural 
disparity has become more common in many parts of the world.  This 
process has had a profound effect on the schools where this kind of 
revolution has been taking place.  Whereas the schools once charged 
with teaching students of one single culture, they are now faced with 
the problem and increasing prospect of teaching a multi-cultural 
classroom. A classroom where values, ideals, language and general 
mind-set demonstrates more variation than probably at any time in 
history.

While we generally think of revolutions as taking place rather quickly, 
 this particular revolution taking place in the schools of many parts of 
 the world has been progressing gradually but steadily. Improvement in 
the technology of communications, the development of easier and more 
rapid transportation and the resulting ease of migration is largely 
responsible for increasing the amount of interface of cultures.  
International conflicts and civil wars with the resulting increase in 
the numbers of refugees has further augmented this relocation 
of large numbers of peoples.  Management of this gradual migration has 
taxed the abilities of host cultures in not only taking care of the 
quantity of new residents and potential citizens, but also the quality 
of life.  When this problem is suddenly augmented by the influx of 
culturally disparate refugees fleeing their homelands because of 
warfare or persecution, the problem has frequently taken on crisis 



proportions. Further, while there is occasional assistance with these 
developing problems from national governments, difficulties generated 
in this area of concern are usually left to the individual smaller 
communities to solve.  Even more commonly,  solutions are left to 
individual teachers, most of whom are not prepared to develop and 
implement them.

Problems generated as a direct result of migrations of one cultural 
group into the homelands and schools of another create problems for 
both groups.  Housing accommodation, law and order, language and other 
communication difficulties frequently and continuously 
arise. These situations can be chronic but generally it seems it is the 
more critical problems that flare up occasionally that get the remedial 

attention of all groups concerned.  The chronic problems are often 
neglected since no immediate perceptible threat has occurred or is 
imminent.  Unfortunately, it would seem, in a majority of cases, 
problems that center around the schools are in this important category.

It is the primary thesis of this paper that difficulties that are 
generated by cultural diversity in the schools can best be handled if 
and when the teachers in the schools are trained to understand the 
principal cultural variations, how to work effectively with other 
cultures and how to avoid conflicts that develop from this diversity.  

Corollaries of this thesis are:  1. that students who are now in 
teacher preparation programs should have as a part of that curriculum 
lessons in cultural diversity.  2. currently employed teachers should 
be exposed to workshops in which training in how to cope with other 
cultures is the theme.

The scope of this paper will b limited to a few research-based 
conclusions about variation in psychological phenomena that are a 
direct result of specific acculturation.  The  phenomena to be 
described here are basically those from Asian and Asian-American 
cultural groups but at the same time, the points can be well-taken for 
other sets of cultural variation.  Topics under investigation are those 
of personal motivation, locus of personal control, time utilization, 
time perspectives and leadership.  All are based on research conducted 
by the author over the past several years.  Regrettably limitations do 
not permit elaboration on a specific curriculum for teacher preparation 
programs or for workshops for in-service training.

Motivation:  The author has conducted research on levels of aspiration, 
 the factors that effectively determine how a student plans for future 
activities in both America and India. The results clearly show 
significant differences between Indian students and students of 



comparable age and education among main-stream Americans.  Whereas 
American students rely primarily on past performance for cues about 
their future accomplishments, Indian students find this to be almost 
impossible.  Americans generally seem to act on the belief that what 
they attain is largely determined by their personal work and effort.  
Instead, Indian students seem to rely on what we might call mystical 
explanations and believe that what they accomplish is basically 
unrelated to work and effort that they put into their lessons.  
American students feel a sense of success when they meet their levels 
of aspiration and a sense of failure when they do not.  Indian students 
show little or no sense of success or failure since they consider 
themselves not to be personally on trial. For teachers to expect 
similar reactions from their American and Asian students is likely to 
result in a mistaken belief that Indian students do not care about 
their studies or are not motivated.

Time Utilization:  Modern American culture stresses the importance of 
activities being accomplished within a specified time period.  It is 
believed that time is a linear function, can be wasted, cannot be 
re-couped once it has passed.  Americans are taught the value of 
punctuality and that quality is certainly evident in the school systems 
where classes begin and end at a definite predetermined time.  Being 
late is considered antisocial.  To a great extent, students have 
unusual abilities in judging time intervals rather accurately.  On the 
other hand, we have found that Indian students are exceptionally poor 
judges of the passage of time.  When asked to make time estimates, 
American students show little error compared to Indian students of the 
same age and educational background.  American students are personally 
punctual and expect others to be on time also.  Indian students do not 
find this value to be a high priority.

Time Perspectives:  When asked to complete a story from a given first 
line written in the present tense, American students generally do not 
continue very far with the story using the present.  Most will write a 
small part of their story  in the past tense and then utilize the 
future tense for most of their stories.  This can be taken to mean that 
Americans, from early life, are taught to plan for the future and how 
they personally will make specific goals materialize.  Stories written 
by Indian students, on the other hand, rarely show excursion beyond the 

present. Most of their stories involve past events leading up the 
present time where the story began. This situation can be taken to mean 
that Indian students show a minimum of concern for their planning for 
the future.

One important caveat in the research on time perspectives described 
here must be mentioned.  Not all Indian students show this special 
concern for the past and minimal concern for the future.  Some Indian 



sub-cultures, notably Sikhs, Parsis and the Kshatriya group of Hindus 
are more prone to reveal concern for the future than are other Indian 
groups tested.  Once again, these findings illustrate the importance of 
recognition of differences even among sub-cultural groups in assisting 
a student with his educational needs.

Leadership:   While traditional American students respond to democratic 
 leadership modes more favorably with respect to productivity and 
morale, Indian students operate more effectively under a leadership 
style that is more authoritarian.  This finding is believed to be due 
to the ways in which each cultural group has been acculturated in the 
home.  Chinese students respond more positively to authoritarian or 
somewhat dictatorial leadership mode than do Americans.  On the other 
hand, students of Chinese origin who are second generation Americans 
seem to respond almost equally well to democratic or  authoritarian 
leadership styles.   It is believe that since they have experienced one 
kind of leadership atmosphere at home and another beyond the home that 
they have adapted well to both types of leadership.

Locus of  Personal Control:  When tested to determine how Indian and 
American students view how their personal lives and accomplishments are 
controlled, American students are far more likely to respond that they 
personally are in control of what they have accomplished in the past 
and what they will accomplish in the future.   Indian students, 
however, see themselves as being controlled by pre-determined forces, 
others around them and to some extent what happened to them in their 
previous lives.  A case can be made for the idea that this phenomenon 
renders and explanation for why Indian students find it so much more 
difficult to determine their levels of aspiration for future 
accomplishments described above.  If they see themselves as having 
little control over so many aspects of their lives, there is little 
value in attempting to try to concern themselves with future events.

Again, care must be taken in ascribing the same kind of locus of 
personal control to all people whom we may label as Indian.  Several of 
the subcultures are very likely to reveal that they are to a great 
extent in control of their own destinies. Once again, the 
Kshatriya Hindus as well as Parsis and Sikhs are in this latter 
category.

This paper has attempted to review a few of the differences in 
personality between students who have grown up in one culture and those 
who have been acculturated quite differently.   A teacher cannot expect 
to receive the same kind of reaction from students so diverse as these 
and appropriate strategies must be developed to work with each in quite 
different ways as each case seems to dictate.  Since both types of 
students are very likely to be working in the same classroom, with the 
same teacher and on the same lessons, handling such problems can be 
exceptionally trying to the teacher.



While  this paper has used as its examples, research that has been done 
 on traditional American and Indian students, the probability is rather 
high that similar divergences in personality and behaviors will be 

exhibited between other cultures not reported here.  The need for 
further study of such culturally-based problems is quite clear.
From the standpoint of the most efficient ways to handle such 
culturally-produced difficulties, it is felt that the responsibility 
does not rightly reside solely with the teachers.  They generally are 
not well-equipped to handle situations which are viewed quite 
differently by different groups of their students.  Cultural training 
is rarely a part of their teacher preparation.  It is believed that as 
this increasing cultural diversity of classrooms increases,  cultural 
training will be even more important and critical.  It is proposed that 
cultural training should not only be incorporated into teacher training 
programs but should be developed for in-service training as well. 

A Practical Trial:   At Western Washington University, an 
institution which has been training teachers for over 
one hundred years, a section of the teacher training program has 
incorporated information related to the importance of cultural 
diversity which many of the prospective teachers can expect to 
experience in their classrooms.  This program was inserted into the 
required course, Learning and Cognition for Teachers.  The sessions 
which consumed approximately one-fifth of the course were primarily in 
lecture form with ample time for discussion during the class sessions.  
In addition, students had an opportunity for further discussion in the 
weekly discussion meetings of the class.  Research based information 
combined with practical cases were presented and included the kinds of 
topics which were presented earlier in this paper.  Occasional 
examination questions related to the topic of cultural diversity were 
always included in evaluating the students' progress in the course.

It has proven to be very difficult to determine the success of these 
teaching sessions on cultural diversity.  The fact that it may well be 
two or three years before those in the teacher training program are 
actually engaged in their professional classroom work is one problem 
making evaluation difficult.  Often, students in teacher training are 
so busy once they are employed as teachers that they have very little 
time or inclination to report back to the university on the success or 
lack of it in implementing the ideas from this course.  Of course, 
there has yet to be developed any kind of objective measurement to 
evaluate programs such as the one described here.

For evaluation, we have had to rely entirely on teachers volunteering 
information or responding to letters asking for information.   There is 
a large number of students whose classrooms are entirely uni-cultural 
and for which cultural information has thus far been of almost no 



practical use.   Those teachers who have experienced cultural diversity 
in their classrooms, however, universally report that the information 
given them while still in teacher training was of significant value to 
them.   The single factor of just being aware that personalities 
conditioned by culture vary from one culture to another and that 
expectations have to be altered when working with students from 
different cultures has been singled out as being particularly 
important.  Further, teachers have reported that apprehensions about 
encountering students from other cultures reported by other teachers, 
has not been a significant problem for them.  Teachers assert that just 
being aware of cultural differences has made their task far easier.

Although no claims can be made about the success of the program based 
on good, hard research data, what evidence we have thus far is 
encouraging.  Further, feed-back from teachers who have been given such 
training has been incorporated in the training program as particular 
clinical examples.   With this consideration, our program of teaching 

cultural diversity is also being altered as teachers report actual 
cases in which their interaction with students from other cultures 
continues to take place.


